	



          Minutes of Meeting of the Council

Meeting Date:

Tuesday, 25 October 2005, starting at 7.00pm


Present:

Councillor M Robinson (Chairman)

Councillors:


In attendance:  Chief Executive, Director of Resources, Director of Development Services, Organisation and Member Development Manager, Acting Legal Services Manager.

429

APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence from the meeting were submitted on behalf of Councillors J E Alcock, A M Knox, M Fielding, J McGowan, D T Smith, M E Sutcliffe, J S Sutcliffe.

430

PRAYERS

The Mayor’s Chaplain, the Reverend M Pickett, opened the meeting with prayers. 

431

PUBLIC PARTICIPATION

There were no items of public participation.

432

MINUTES OF SPECIAL Council

The minutes of the special meeting of the Council held on 23 August 2005 were confirmed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

433

Council MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting of the Council held on 30 August 2005 were confirmed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

434

MAYORAL COMMUNICATIONS

The Mayoral communications were received and noted.  The Mayor made particular reference to her Mayoral Ball and extended her special thanks to Olwen Heap, John Heap and Theresa Robson for their contributions to the event.

435

LEADER’S REPORT

The Leader of the Council, Councillor J B Hill, set out a vision for the Council: to provide high quality services for the Ribble Valley based on what people had told the Council they wanted and through the strategies which had been developed with the Council’s partners.  He confirmed the Council’s desire to become a Council which listened to and worked closely with local people, the voluntary community, and the business sector.  He expressed the need to provide a high quality and value for money service in respect of all Council activity throughout the borough, and a commitment to continuously improve the quality of life and environment for Ribble Valley residents.

Councillor Hill highlighted some of the initiatives which were already in place to support this vision eg investment in new technology to reduce costs; improvements in electronic access to services for customers; streamlined administration; close partnership working and the identification of savings.

Councillor Hill reminded Councillors that a number of difficult decisions would be required in the future, given that the Council continued to operate within financial constraints and with the knowledge that the Council had already committed to a number of major initiatives eg Shared Service Contact Centre, Job Evaluation, the enforcement of new licensing legislation, the new waste transfer station and the likely costs of improving the housing stock.

The Leader was also mindful of future changes related to the County Council such as a possible formation of “Lancashire Locals”, the decision to withdraw from the highway partnerships and the decision to rejoin the North-West Regional Assembly, which he suggested implied a desire by the County Council to achieve unitary status.

Finally, the Leader highlighted latest developments on the Council’s website and the introduction of a monthly Internet briefing for the general public.

436

LEADER’S QUESTION TIME

Councillor Frank Dyson, Shadow Leader, also raised concern on the changes to the Highway Partnership.

Councillor Dyson asked the Leader if he felt that the Council should seek an opportunity to withdraw from the Shared Service Contact Centre because of the long-term cost implications.  The Leader responded by saying that the Council should continue in the Partnership and that indeed it was contracted to do so. He acknowledged the potential difficulties but felt that it would be more advantageous to be part of the Partnership than not.

Councillor Dyson went on to refer to the decision of the Hyndburn and Ribble Valley PCT to delay plans for the replacement of Clitheroe Health Centre for 3-5 years and questioned whether the Councillors should make representations deploring such a decision to the PCT.

Councillor Dyson proposed a motion to the effect that: “This Council is most disturbed by the announcement of the Chief Executive of the PCT that a replacement health centre in Clitheroe is some 3-5 years distant.  The Council finds this totally unacceptable and for the sake of the inhabitants of the Ribble Valley urges the Primary Care Trust to reconsider”.  The motion was then debated.

Councillor C Holtom questioned the facts as stated by Councillor Dyson, noting that the decision on where and when to build a health centre under the LIFT project would be dealt with by the East Lancashire Building Partnership.  He proposed an amendment that the PCT provide more clarification on the matter.  This was seconded by Councillor R Sherras.

Councillor M Ranson confirmed that the Chief Executive of the PCT had indeed said that the development plans for Clitheroe had been put on hold for 3-5 years.  Councillors Yearing, Holgate and Sowter concurred with this view.

Councillor Holtom proposed the following amendment to the substantive motion:

“That the PCT be invited to approach the East Lancashire Building Partnership to clarify when the health centre will be developed.”

A vote was taken on the amendment and it was passed.

RESOLVED:
That the Chief Executive write to Hyndburn and Ribble Valley PCT inviting them to approach the East Lancashire Building Partnership to clarify when the health centre will be developed.

437

COMMITTEE MINUTES

(i)
Community Committee – 6 September 2005

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(ii)
Planning and Development Committee – 8 September 2005

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(iii)
Personnel Committee – 14 September 2005

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(iv)
Housing Committee –  15 September 2005

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(v)
Policy and Finance Committee – 20 September 2005

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(vi)
Parish Council Liaison Committee – 22 September 2005

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(vii)
Licensing Committee – 29 September 2005

The Chairman of the Committee, Councillor C Sterry expressed his gratitude to Linda Jones, Lesley Miller, Diane Rice and Catherine Moore for their efforts in dealing with licensing applications.

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(viii)
Planning and Development Committee – 4 October 2005
Committee were asked to recommend the nomination of a Shadow Director and Trustee of Ribble Valley Community Transport.  Councillor R Sherras was proposed by Councillor S Hirst, this was seconded by Councillor R Thompson.  A vote was taken and Councillor R Sherras was duly nominated as Shadow Director and Trustee of Ribble Valley Community Transport.

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(ix)
Overviews and Scrutiny (Resources) Committee – 6 October 2005

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(x)
Overviews and Scrutiny (Services) Committee – 11 October 2005

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

The meeting closed at 8.19pm.

If you have any queries on these minutes please contact David Morris (414400).
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